
AGENDA ITEM 1.5 

FIRE PREVENTION REPORT 

DATE: June 12, 2024 

TO: Board of Directors 

FROM: Jon Newman, Fire Marshal 

SUBJECT: State Mandated Inspections per SB 1205 and California HSC 13146.4

BACKGROUND 
The California State Fire Marshal, through the California Health and Safety Code, mandates certain 
occupancies be inspected annually. Sections 13146.2 and 13146.3 of the Health and Safety Code specifically 
mandate that every hotel, motel, lodging house, apartment building, certain residential care facilities, and 
public and private schools be inspected annually. Since the Ghost Ship warehouse fire in Oakland in 2016, 
which killed 36 people, grand jury investigations revealed that the State required annual inspections on 
various occupancies. Still, the inspections were not mandated to be reported to any governing body.   
Senate Bill 1205, authored by Senator Jerry Hill, became effective September 27, 2018. It adds Section 
13146.4 to the Health and Safety Code, which, in part, reads: 

(a) Every city or county fire department, city, and county fire department, or district required to perform
an annual inspection pursuant to Sections 13146.2 and 13146.3 shall report annually to its
administering authority on its compliance with Sections 13146.2 and 13146.3.

(b) The report made pursuant to subdivision (a) shall occur when the administering authority discusses
its annual budget or at another time determined by the administering authority.

(c) The administering authority shall acknowledge receipt of the report made pursuant to subdivision (a)
in a resolution or a similar formal document.

(d) For this section, “administering authority” means a city council, county board of supervisors, or district
board, as the case may be.

The San Miguel Consolidated Fire Protection District has 321 State-mandated residential and educational 
occupancies, of which 321 have been inspected in the last twelve months, from June 14, 2023, and ending 
June 5, 2024.  That is a completion rate of 100%. 

FISCAL IMPACT 
None. 

ATTACHMENTS 
Attachment A - Resolution 24-19 

RECOMMENDATION 
Accept the Report as presented and Approve Resolution 24-19 accepting the 2023-2024 California State Fire 
Marshal mandated inspection report. 








